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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes (Revised)
Monday, August 8, 2022
Meeting Location: John Bauer Senior Center 17 West Street, Paxton, MA 01612
Members Present:                    Julia N. Pingitore, Chair





 Kirk R. Huehls, Vice Chair




 Carol L. Riches, Clerk

Town Administrator:

 Heather M. Munroe, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.
CONSENT ITEMS

· (JP)  Establish a new agenda format.  Place consent items that we feel all members would be in favor of together and vote on them as one unit. We can pass on any items you do not want to include.  We can establish a rule that it would all get passed provided there are no objections and then we don’t have to make a motion.
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to establish a special rule of order that consent items will be approved baring no objections.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Consent items:
· Sign election warrant for the state election 

· Appoint Election Workers from August 15, 2022, to August 15, 2023 

· Appoint Catherine Frasco to the Anna Maria Scholarship Committee (expires 06/30/2023)

· Appoint Kristin Steinmetz to the Paxton Cultural Council (expires June 2025)
· Appoint Kathryn Mahoney as a full member of the COA Board
· Approve request from Paxton Police to hold bike rodeo at Paxton Center School.
· Approve posting location at Post Office for Early Voting information as requested by Town Clerk.
· Approve in accordance with MGL c.54 c.Sec72 to have police coverage for polling location

· Approve meeting minutes for 7/18/2022

· (JP)  Any discussion on any of the consent items.  Hearing non I declare all the consent items are accepted.
PRESENTATIONS & REPORTS

ARPA presentation

· (JP)  Did a recap of rounds 1 thru 4 for ARPA projects.  The complete presentation available in the Select Board office.  
· Travis Thibault, Director of Public Works,  discussed the MS4 project for the final funds from ARPA.  Storm water is another unfunded mandates from the state and we are trying to complete as much as possible inhouse.  The ARPA committee agreed that this would be a good project for the funds to bring the town into compliance with the DEP and EPA.  If not in compliance the town can be fined up to $25,000 a day.
· (JP)  The cost of this project would be $105,000.
· (CR)  Once we are caught up there will still be things that need to be done annually.
· Travis Thibault  Correct, there will still be items like inspections and reporting that need to be done on an annual basis.

· Motion (CR) seconded (KH) to approve spending $105,000 from the ARPA funds for the MS4 permitting project. Unanimous, all in favor. 
OLD BUSINESS
Economic Development Committee

· (JP)  Reviewed the draft that the Town Administrator provided.

· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the deliverables as presented.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the membership as presented with seven members.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· (CR)  I would like to see the Finance Committee have a voting seat on the committee.  

· (HM)  In the mission the wording “scenic byways” was added.
· (JP)  Read the mission.
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the mission as presented.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
NEW BUSINESS

Additional streetlight
· (JP)  A request from resident Tony and Enza Rakic for an additional light and signage on Lawrence Street.  This is a private roadway so we cannot approve the streetlight so we will work with the residents directly on that.  They have also requested a sign that reads “Not A Thru Street” to be posted which we will add.
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the addition of a “Not A Thru Street” sign be posted on Lawrence Street.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Building Commissioner

· (HM)  The state said we can keep Mr. Travers on as Building Commissioner and appoint Mr. Carl as our Local Inspector.
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to appoint David Carl as the new Local Inspector until June 30, 2023.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Discussion of Town Administrators and Select Board goals for FY23

· (JP)  Lets just open discussion on this first.  

· (HM) I am currently compiling a list of suggestions.  Some ideas would be:
              Compile the town bylaws into a complete book.  
              Communication and transparency are some other good goals. 
              Opportunities to add onto View permit.  
· (JP)  Let’s think about these for our next meeting under old business.
Review and possible approval of Finance Committee policy book

· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the financial policy book. Unanimous, all in favor.
Review and approval of the purchase card policy
· (CR) I would like to review and ask Heather some questions and then bring it back as old business at the next meeting.
Maintenance agreement with Wachusett Regional School District.
· (JP)  I believe the numbers are put together by the square footage of the parking lot and the building.  When we repaved the parking lot did the school included that along with  the access road to Illigs where the buses turn around.  We need to check on these numbers before we sign.  We will  come back to this as old business at our next meeting.
Discuss Liaison positions
· (JP)  I want to discuss what we view as our roles as a liaison and be consistent with how we handle it.  There are a number of other towns that have policies as to how to handle the liaison positions and I will provide some to the board to review.  We can look at the different options and then put something together at our next meeting under old business.
Discuss regular meetings with various Town Boards and Committees
· (CR)  We have several Boards and Committees that are doing a lot of work and I think it would be good to know what they are doing and bring us up to speed.  They need to be given more credit for all the work that they do.  
(HM) You could add this to the goals for the Select Board.
Discuss the IRS mid-year increase for gas mileage reimbursement

· (HM)  The new IRS guidance for gas mileage reimbursement has increase to .625.
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the increase to .625 for gas mileage reimbursement effective July 1, 2022.  Unanimous, all in favor.
Review Animal Control Officers job description
· (HM)  We wanted to make sure the job description was up to date.  This reflects that mainly he works with dogs.  We added the hours and wanted to make the expectations clear.  
· (CR)  I question the word incumbent.  I would like to see that replaced with employee or ACO.
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the Animal Control Officers job description with the amendment of the word incumbent.  Unanimous, all in favor.
· Neil Bagdis Directed the Select Board Chair with a point of order that Ms. Riches is not vocalizing yay or nay on the final vote.
Request from the Congregational Church to use Town Common and put up signage
· (JP)  We have a request from the Congregational Church to hold a book sale on September 17, 2022.  They would like to use the Town Common and put up signs for the event. We have the request to put up the signs but are waiting for the use of Common application to be signed off on by the Fire and Police Chiefs. 

· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the request from the Congregational Church to put up signs for their book sale to be held on September 17, 2022.     Unanimous, all in favor.
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the request from the Congregational Church to use the Town Comon for their book sale to be held on September 17, 2022, pending application is returned with proper sign offs.  Unanimous, all in favor.
PUBLIC COMMENT

· Neil Bagdis  The money for the school agreement currently states anything over $35,000 was the towns responsibility?
· (JP)  Correct, it was $25,000 and was recently increased to $35,000.  We review the regional agreement every five year at which time we recommend the most recent increase.  The maintenance agreement is every 3 years.

· Neil Bagdis - Where are we in this cycle?
· (HM) I will get that info for you.
· Neil Bagdis  I would like to see as a Town that we have some type of annual escalation for this.  On another topic, who in the Town submits for gas mileage reimbursement?
· (JP)  The Building Inspector and others.
· (CR)  Anyone that travels for a conference or training such as the Town Accountant, Town Treasurer, Assessor and Town Administrator.  

TOWN ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Administrative 
General 
Sam.gov is finally renewed and reflecting our correct Town Hall address.  We ran into a snag with our Cage number not matching locations, but we are finally renewed for another year. 
Town procurement cards are up and running. 

Board/Committee Openings 
Boards, Committees, Commissions 
See the Town’s Website for more openings. 

Community Happenings 
Summer Concert Series – Recreation Department 
The following free concerts will be held from 6:30 PM to 9:30 PM at the bandstand.  Check out the Town’s website for more information. 
Aug 11th – Petty Larceny Band will be performing from 6:30 PM – 8:30 PM at the bandstand. 
Aug 18th  – Holdin Back will be performing 6:30 PM – 8:30 PM at the bandstand. 

Departmental Updates 
Building 
Our Building Commissioner, Mr. Trifero has announced his retirement from the Town of Paxton, effective July 29th.  Mr. Rich Travers who has been our Assistant Building Inspector has filed in as acting Building Commissioner until we find a new p/t Building Commissioner, with an expected end date of August 30th.  In June 2022, we had a total of 38 permits pulled, of which 16 have since been completed, with 22 active.  In July 2022, we had a total of 21 permits pulled, of which two have been completed, and 19 are active. 
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DPW  
The DPW is finishing up remaining work on Suomi and West Street.  The next project to be tackled will be line painting throughout the Town.  The DPW hired Royal Standish as their new Mechanic effective August 1st.  One of the future projects is to pave highland and center drive. 
 
Finances 
Grants 
Active/Status Update: 
Community Compact Grant – We had a meeting with our contact at Collins Center for our HR Procedures grant.  Once the SB approves the financial policies manual, we will have this project complete. 
MIIA Wellness Grant –  In July we received approval for our $5,000 wellness grant from MIIA to benefit employee’s health and wellbeing.  When we are finished, the grant will have purchased two ergonomic chairs for the library, a chair for the TA, plants for Town Offices, fresh fruit and veggies for the employees, a fridge for Town Hall, a RAD class for employees, and exercise equipment for the public safety employee’s fitness room. 
Shared Streets Grant- The grant that was previously approved to allow DPW to purchase an electronic sign is in progress and we should have the sign by the end of the calendar year. 

Applied for: 
GAP II Grant – The DPW applied for the GAP I grant for funding for the Water Department’s Pump stations for energy efficiencies, in the amount of $50,000. 
 
Procurement 
Completed: 
Gravel –  We went out to bid for gravel, this time by itself, and we received no bidders.  In speaking with Travis, the DPW Director, we believe we have such a low quantity needed that we can reasonably keep the cost under $10,000 and utilize best business practices to purchase without having to go back out to bid. 
Diesel Fuel – We went out to bid for our central purchase for Diesel Fuel and received no bids.  We will be trying again in a few weeks. 
Cable Access supplies – We went out to bid for the supplies needed for the Cable Access Committee work, electronics, and microphones, and utilized the contracts through Mass Higher Education Collaborative (MHEC).  The total bid amount is $59,856. 

To do: 
· Line Painting 
· Tivnan Field Lights 
· Diesel Fuel 
· Cable Access Software 
· Trees (ARPA) 
· Records Building – Roof/Fence 
· Town Common area drainage (WRAP funding) 

· School security
 
State Budget 
The FY23 state budget was signed by the governor and an updated Cherry Sheet has been issued.  The Town of Paxton can expect to receive increases in Unrestricted Governmental Aid ($16,057), State-Owned Land PILOT ($27,916) and Public Libraries ($2,273). 

Meeting Updates 
Finance Committee 
At the Fin Com meeting on the 6th of July, the Committee voted to recommend to the Select Board that the Economic Development Commission composition include a person from the finance committee.   
Regional School District  
The district Towns met with the incoming superintendent the end of July and will continue doing so each month.  It was a getting to know everyone kind of meeting and we will be looking to communicate and discuss security, budgeting, and general status updates at upcoming monthly meetings.  
Technology Team 
I met with Michael Savasta, Gary Rabideau, and Shawn Mead (FD) a few weeks ago to discuss increasing spam.  We will be looking at cybersecurity and an opportunity to do random tests and trainings with staff over next few months.  We will continue meeting quarterly. 
 
Projects 
Updates 
Dam Inspection – The Phase I inspection of the Asnebumskit Pond Dam is complete.  Take aways include the need to ensure we have an Emergency Action Plan, perform a hydraulic/hydrologic analysis, find the cause for pooling of water, and seal the crack under the concrete weir.  The overall condition of the dam was Fair. 
 
Projects in the Works (Updates to come at future meetings) 
· Records Building 
· Tree Removal (ARPA Funds)  
· Town Building Phone Upgrade
· Neil Bagdis The $50,000 for security for the school is not enough.
· (HM)  The $50,000 will give them a good start but we know that will not cover it all.
· (JP)  The Superintendent explained that at our Special Town meeting that this was a start. 
ADJOURN
· Adjourned Meeting at 8:36pm, Unanimous all in favor. (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (CR) yes.
The next meeting is scheduled for September 12, 2022, 7:00pm. 

Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Agenda

Attendance list
ARPA presentation

Town Administrators update

Meeting minutes

Respectfully submitted,
Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant
